Town of Jefferson

Office of the Planning Board

Minutes

October 11, 2022
Members present:  Chairman Michael Meehan; Bob Roy, Gil Finch, Jason Call, Mike Smith, Kevin Meehan, Selectmen’s representative; Mark Gross
Absent:  Donna Laurent, alternate
Others present:  Charlene Wheeler, Board secretary; Richard Garabedian
Minutes
Bob Roy made the motion to approve the September 27, 2022, meeting minutes, seconded by Mike Smith.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.
Consultation – Richard Garabedian
Richard Garabedian, operating as MBC Holdings LLC, continued to consult with the Jefferson Planning Board for a campground on about 8.83 acres to contain thirty 40’x60’ sites each with full water and sewer hookups.  He would serve transient as well as seasonal campers.  The property is located off Israel’s River Road, Map 14, Lot 24.  The Presidential Rail Trail runs behind the back boundary of the lot.  The lot is accessed by a right-of-way or easement across lot 24A which Mr. Garabedian does not own raised questions as well as the fact Lot 24 does not have 200 feet of road frontage.  The Board was also not clear as to how RSA 674:41 should be applied to this situation.  The town’s attorney was contacted with several questions.  Copies of Mr. Garabedian’s deed, plats showing historically how the lot was changed in 1984 and 1987 and how the right-of-way came into existence were supplied to the attorney.  There was no evidence if a Board in the past had ever designated the right-of-way as a road or if it hadn’t.  The Board was advised that Mr. Garabedian’s had a right to use the right-of-way but in order to satisfy the fact that his lot had no direct access to a Class V road or higher there were two choices.  Mr. Garabedian could seek a Variance or the Planning Board could designate the right-of-way a road with the requirement Mr. Garabedian improve the right-of-way to a road built to town specifications as outlined in the Subdivision Regulations.  After much discussion, Mr. Garabedian and the Board were in agreement that Mr. Garabedian would improve the right-of-of way to a road, 20ft wide with turnouts, the road built to town specifications.  The town’s engineer would be working with Mr. Garabedian.  Mr. Garabedian was also strongly advised he discuss his plans with the owner of the land which the right-of-way crosses.
A discussion followed about the similarities or the difference between the development of a subdivision and the development of a campground, both of which must be approved by the Planning Board.  Mr. Garabedian referred to Section 3.2.1 in Preliminary Consultation and Review of the Subdivision Procedures and Regulations to seek confirmation that the informal discussion had included the four points listed.  He showed the Board pictures of the park models as examples of the type of unit that may be placed on a site.  And described his vision of how the campground would operate taking advantage of summer and winter seasons.  The Board said his next step is to make an application to the Zoning Board of Adjustment for a Special Exception to operate the campground.  Mr. Garabedian thanked the Board.

Financial Report

The Board secretary requested the Board reconsider the budget request for 2023 voted on at its last meeting.  They were presented with figures to show expenditures to date and the total projected expenditures for the current year.  The Board secretary also requested her salary be increased to be commensurate with other newly hired employees and supplied estimates as what that would do to the 2023 budget figures.  After a discussion, Gil Finch made the motion to recommend the secretary’s salary be increased to $22. an hour and the total request be $8000. for the Planning Board. The motion was seconded by Mike Smith.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  Mike Smith made the motion to recommend the secretary’s salary be increased to $22. an hour and the total request be $4500. for the Zoning Board of Adjustment. The motion was seconded by Bob Roy.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.
Communications

Board members had received copies of recent building permits, two for the installation of solar panels and another for adding a porch.  There were no concerns expressed about any of the plans.  

A Zoning Board of Adjustment hearing has been scheduled for October 13 for an application from Connor Ziegler asking for a Special Exception to operate a short-term rental on Red Brook Road.

There were also two new inquiries made, one about short-term rentals in general. The Board secretary also met with the new owner of the Mountaineer Cabins about replacing the cabins on the lot.  Planning is in the early stages and he is not ready to consult with the Board as yet.  

The completed Master Plan books have been received and one was shown to the Board.  One Book will remain on file in the Planning Board secretary’s office, one will remain available in the town office and one will remain in the library.  The Master Plan will also stay on the town’s website for people to read or download.  There was a suggestion the calendar be kept up to date on the website.  The Board secretary will check on how to make sure this can happen. 

Election day falls on November 8, a Board meeting date.   Perhaps that meeting will have to be cancelled and a decision will be made at the next meeting.
The Board’s next regular meeting date is October 25, 2022.   
Jason Call made the motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Bob Roy.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:05 p.m.

_______________________

Charlene Wheeler

Secretary to the Board
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